GOD the ALMIGHTY

Man and Satan

or

NOT MERE HELPLESS PAWNS

BY

ABDUS-SAMAD SHARAFUDDIN

PART I

SPONSORED BY

King abdul-aziz UNIVERSITY

JEDDH

1976

CONTENTS

Page	
Prefatory note	5
Third World War and After Lucifer an conspiracy Explained	

3.	Lucifer in the Bible	10
4.	Lucifer's Full True Story	11
5.	Cause & Extent of Enmity	13
6.	Theory of Man's Original Sin	14
7.	Fight Satan Tooth and Nail	15
8.	Satan v/s God's Devoted Servants	16
9.	Citadel of God's Protection	17
10.	Fear God, and Not Satan	18
11.	Devils and Devils Throughout	19
12.	Varieties of Satans	20
13.	Conspiracies Against Prophets	22
14.	Bible Confirms Crucifixion	22
15.	Crucifixion's True Story	23
16.	Why not become ideal Christian?	24
17.	Non-crucifixion's is supported	25
18.	A quote of Rare Interest	26
19.	Christ's own religion	27
20.	How the trinity was started	29
21.	Christ's birth & faith clarified	31
22.	Coming of Muhammad Prophesied	32
	Dialogue Between God and Christ	
24.	Setting peers an unparalleled sin	36
25.	Every non-god worship is satan-worship	37
26.	Letter from Mr. knupffer replied	38
27.	Tale of israel's Exodus	39
28.	Prophetic tales moral lessons	40
29.	Story of moses with pharaoh	41
30.	There is no lord other than god	42
31.	Luciferian conspiracy always same	44
32.	Counter-attack also the same	44
33	Moses's miracles dubbed magic	45

34.	Calling magicians to face moses	46
35.	Collusion between professionals and bullies	47
36.	Great feat of enchantment	48
37.	Truth prevails over false wonders	49
38.	The magicians prostrate before truth	50
39.	Pharoah's insane reaction	51
40.	Rebellion against pharaoh	52
41.	Resist today's world pharaohs	53
42.	Resort to repression and defeat	53
43.	Triumph of faith over death	54
44.	Acknowledgement and answer	54
45.	Crucifixion discussed	56

In the name of God, the Merciful, the compassionate!

Prefatory Note

This writing is prompted by William Carr's widely-read book, "pawns in the Game". That book presents a sensational account of how Atheistic-Materialistic groups of men, under Jewish control, are playing an international chess tournament for world domination. Satan is described as the arch conspirator, while liquidation of Christianity is stated to be its final goal. The discussion is limited to recent and modern developments only. No adequate, convincing remedies for counter-attack are prescribed.

The writer of these notes, while appreciating the author's basic stand, resolves the whole problem into its widest implications, without limiting himself to Christianity, or even to Islam. For, essentially, it is a world problem of choosing between God

Himself and satan mankind's arch enemy. It is not satan, but God, and God Alone, the one Eternal Cause, who counts after all.satan and is conspiracy vanish away before Divine Might and Succor. The remedy lies, therefore, in ever returning to God in every possible manner, individually and collectively.

These notes are in the form of a living, informal dialogue between the writer and a Christian acquaintance. They are being printed in their original form to benefit the general reader. The title itself suggests that people need not act as mere helpless pawns in the game, as pictured by the Christian author. It will dispel at once that aura of fearfulness for Satan and Satanic people which grips his readers.

As Part I, this booklet lays down some broad aspects of Satanism, while it exposes Satanic experiences during the lives of Moses and Jesus, as some of the greatest Prophets of God.

Part II will continue, God willing, this fascinating story of the sworn enmity between Satan and Man. But, most of all, it shall present precise, practicable and reassuring remedies and methods of meeting the Devil's challenges. If read without bias or prejudice, these notes must help to usher in a most welcome era to the present generation, so long thirstingly awaited!

Abdus-Samad Sharafuddin

Jeddah.

July 13th, 1976

Not Mere Helpless Pawns

Abdus-Samad Sharafuddin

P.O.Box 651

Jeddah (Saudi Arabia)

Jeddah, June 1, 1976

Mr. George Knupffer

43 Bath Road. Bedford Park

London W4 1LJ

Dear Mr. Knupffer:

Hallo! Good morning! Dear Knupffer, after a long lapse of time. Your kind memory is revived by my happening to have read here a book, which, in all probability, is a forerunner to yours, "The Struggle for World Power". I mean "Pawns in the Game", by the Late Commander William Guy Carr, of the Royal Canadian Navy. Since he is no more now, you are the proper person I should talk to for exchanging my views regarding its contents.

1

Third World War and After

Commander Carr has done well in informing his readers so minutely about the World Revolutionary Movement, and the International Luciferian Conspiracy. He has ably traced in detail the wole history behind the English, French, American and Russian Revolutions, as also the Two World Wars. We also get a coordinated account of how the Jewish State of Israel was created, as the objective for fomenting the Second World War.

The author's deductive logic emboldens him to predict even the impending Third World War, which the Agentur of the Illuminati are conspiring to foment at present. Citing the intrigue now going on in the Near, Middle and Far East, he draws attention to the differences being stirred up between Political Zionists and the leaders of the Moslem World. "This war", he says, "is to be directed in such a manner that Islam (the Arab World including Mohammedanism) and Political Zionism (including the State o Israel) will destroy themselves".

Not only this, but, he adds, "while at the same time the remaining nations, once more divided against each other on this issue, will be forced to fight themselves into a state of complete exhaustion, physically, mentally, spiritually". This is the bleak picture he draws of the impending future-a probability which might be anybody's guess.

How all this was pre-planned is clear from the author's following observation in his Introduction:

General Albert Pike, who became Head of the Luciferian Priesthood, worked out, between 1859 and 1871, the details of a military blue-print, for three world wars, and three major revolutions, which he considered would further the conspiracy to its final stage, during the twentieth century. Pike had told

Mazzini, the Illuminati director, on August 15, 1871, that after World War Three is ended, those who aspire to undisputed world domination will provoke the greatest Social Cataclysm the world has ever known. Here are his written words:

"We shall unleash the Nihilists and Atheists, and we shall provoke a formidable social cataclysm which, in all its horror, will show clearly to the nations the effect of absolute atheism, origin of savagery, and of the most bloody turmoil.

"Then everywhere, the citizens, obliged to defend themselves against the world minority of revolutionaries, will exterminate those destroyers of civilization. And the multitude, disillusioned with Christianity, whose deistic spirits will be from that moment without compass (direction), anxious for an ideal, but without knowing where to render its adoration, will receive the true light through the universal manifestation of the pure Doctrine of the Lucifer, brought finally out in the public view. A manifestation which will result from the general reactionary movement which will follow the destruction of Christianity and atheism, both conquered and exterminate at the same time". (Introd. P. xvi).

2

Luciferian Conspiracy Explained

Leaving the matter there, for the moment, I would like to dwell upon the measures the author suggests we should undertake, in order to counteract this great peril to us and our future generations.

As an honest, sincere Christian, Commander Carr observes:

"If God has placed human beings on this earth so that they may know Him, love Him, and serve Him in this life, in order to be happy with Him in the next world, then it is logical to reason that the only way I which Lucifer could hope to win back the souls in dispute, would be to inoculate them with the Doctrine of Atheistic-Materialism". (Page 7). He further elaborates:

"One fundamental fact which all people, who believe in the existence of God, must never forget is this:. If we are on this earth for a period of trial, if we have been given our Free Will, it is to enable us to decide whether we want to go to God, or want to go to the Devil".

This is what Mr. Carr has to say about the cult of "Secularism", which is the direct opposite of "Religionism":

"The study of comparative religions, in relation to the conditions we are experiencing in the world today, brings the unbiased student to the conclusion that those human beings who worship God, and believe in another life after the death of our mortal bodies, enjoy a religion of Love and Hope. Atheism is a religion of Hate and blackest Despair.

"And yet, never before in the history of the world, has such a determined effort been put forth to introduce SECULARISM into our lives as since 1846, when G. J. Holyoake, C. Brad laugh, and others asserted their opinion 'THAT HUMAN INTEREST SHOULD BE LIMITED TO COCERN OF THE PRESENT LIFE'.

"These advocates of SECULARISM were the predecessors of the most recent flock of false Prophets-Karl Marx, Karl Ritter, Lenin, Stalin, Hitler and Mussolini. These men did deceive millions upon millions of people by working great signs and wonders. They deceived many professing Christians who should have known better". (Page 10).

The following remark by the author shows how far and wide has been the influence of Satan (Lucifer) upon the earth's inhabitants:

"The High Priests of the Luciferian Creed on this earth introduced the worship of Satan, and then initiated selected individuals to the FULL SECRET that Lucifer is God, the equal of Adonay (the God we worship)." (Intr. P. xviii).

As a conscientious Christian, the author is forced to lament the fate of Christianity thus: "Even Christianity has been split up into many factions (denominations), and it would require a great deal of imagination to picture the vast majority, who profess to be Christians today, as true soldiers, or followers, of Jesus Christ:. (Page 2).

3

Lucifer in the Bible

The trouble with the author of this book is that he has had too limited a scripture at his disposal from which to draw his material, besides the question whether it is perfectly authentic. It is rather unfortunate, indeed, that commander W. G. Carr, like

most other Christians, happened to be a Christian in a narrow sense of the term. For, a "full-fledged" Christian of necessity follows, besides Jesus Christ, also Prophet Muhammad, who had been actually prophesied by Jesus himself. And as such, one has full access to the whole scripture of the Qur'an as well. How powerful would have been this publication, had the learned author but consulted the Qur'an, besides the Bible, on this subject!

Take the topic of Lucifer, or Satan, and his doings. Our author has no more than three passing references to which he alludes, saying: "The Holy Scriptures mention Lucifer only a few times". He gives them at (1) Isa. 14; (2) Luke 10:18; and (3) Rev. 9:1-11.

Referring to the Bible, we find them as under:

- (1) Isaiah 14:12. How art thou fallen from heaven, O Lucifer, son of the morning: how art thou cut down to the ground, which didst weaken the nations: 13. For thou hast said in thin heart, I will ascend into heaven, I will exalt my throne above the stars of God: I will sit also upon the mount of the congregation, in the sides of the north: 14. I will ascend above the heights of the clouds; I will be like the most High. 15. Yet thou shall be brought down to hell, to the sides of the pit. 16. They that see three shall narrowly look upon thee, and consider thee, saying, Is this the man that made the earth tremble, that did shake kingdoms; etc.
- (2) Luke 10:18. And he said unto them, I beheld Satan as lightning fall from heaven.

(3) Revelation 9:1. And the fifth angel sounded, and I saw a star fall from heave unto the earth: and to him was given the key of the bottomless pit... 11. And they had a king over them, which is the angel of the bottomless pit, whose name in the Hebrew tongue is Abbadon, but in the Greek tongue hath his name Apollyon.

The author then adds the following piece of information, unsupported by any reference to the Scriptures:

"The Luciferian Doctrine however state definitely that Lucifer led the Heavenly revolt; that Satan is the oldest son of God (Adonay) and the brother of St. Michael who defeated the Luciferian conspiracy in Heaven. The Luciferian teachings also claim that St. Michael came on earth in the person of Jesus Christ to try to repeat what he had done in Heaven...and failed". (Intr. P. xviii).

4

Lucifer's Full True Story

With full respect to the above-quoted Biblical verses, it will be worthwhile to go through a single passage from the Qur'an to know the whole true story of the Luciferian affair. It is in the form of a direct address from God to all the children of Adam, who was the sole cause of Lucifer's downfall. The True Word of God. The passage depicts the entire incident as though it is taking place before our eyes. It records the talk between God and Satan, between God and the angels, and between God and Adam, ending with God's Own timely warning to us, the

children of Adam. All in all, a inimitable piece of Genuine Divine Revelation, in every respect. It is from Chapter VII, the Heights, Verses 11 - 27, as follows:

- 11. Indeed We created you; then gave you shape; thereupon did we ask the angels: "Bow to Adam" and they all bowed except Iblees (name of Satan, meaning the "Confounded")-for he was not of the bowing type.
- 12. To him said God, "What prevented thee from bowing when I commanded thee?" He replied, "I am superior to him. Me Thou hast created of fire and him of mere clay".
- 13. He said, "Get out from here. Thou cannot afford to display thy pride here. Get thee out; verily, thou shall be of the despised."
- 14. He said, "Respite me till the day they revive (i.e. at Resurrec.)."
- 15. He (God) said, "Be thou then of the respited".
- 16. He said, "Now that Thou hast turned me away, will I surely lie in wait for them across Thy Straight Path.
- 17. "Then will I come upon them from in front of them and from behind them, from their right side and from their left, and then Thou shall find few of them truly loyal (to Thee)".

- 18. He said, "get thee begun from here disgraced and turned out. If any of them shall follow thee, with you all shall I surely fill Hell.
- 19. "And O Adam! Dwell thou and thy mate in the Garden and eat ye both from wherever ye please, but approach not yonder tree, lest ye be of those who do wrong".
- 20. Then Satan instigated them, so as to reveal to themselves their private parts which hath lain till then unnoticed by them. And said, "Your Lord hath forbidden you to taste anything of this tree in order that you should never grow into angels, or attain immortality".
- 21. And he swore to them both, "I am unto you verily one who offered the right counsel".
- 22. It was in this way that he beguiled them by deceit. And when they had tasted of the tree, the significance of their private parts dawned on them, and they began to cover themselves with the leaves of the Garden. And their Lord called to them, "Did I not forbid you to touch that tree, and say to you: "Satan verily to you is an avowed enemy"?
- 23. They said, "O our Lord! Indeed have we wronged ourselves and unless Thou should pardon us and have pity on us, we shall surely be of those who are lost".
- 24. He said, "Get ye down, the one of you an enemy to the other; and on earth shall ye have your stay and means of support for a terms."

- 25. He said, "On it shall ye have to live, and on it shall ye have to die, and from it shall ye be taken out".
- 26. O children of Adam! Now have we bestowed raiment upon you to hide your nakedness,-that is the best. Such are among the signs of God, that haply they may be mindful (of Him):
- 27. O children of Adam! Let not Satan lead you astray even as he led your parents out of the Garden, stripping them of their raiment that they might behold their own nakeness. He sees you, he and his tribe, from a place where you cannot see them. Verily we have made Satans patrons of those who believe not. (The Heights 7:11-27).

5

Cause & Extent of Enmity

This is then the Qur'anic account of Adam's creation, his stay with Eve in the Garden of Eden, how they tasted the forbidden tree, and were ultimately expelled from there to this earth. it does corroborate thus Biblical account as given in Genesis 2 and 3, except in two vital features with we did not know before. They are:

- (1) God's command to the angels, including Lucifer, to bow to Adam; and how the angels obeyed, while Lucifer disobeyed, and hence incurred Divine wrath.
- (2) How this was the beginning of the enmity between Adam and his would-be children and Lucifer or Satan,

culminating in their exit to this earth with their permanent enmity to each other.

Furthermore, the detailed story of how it was Satan himself who had deceived our parents into tasting this tree; their consequent nakedness; Satan's having a whole tribe of his with him; their remaining hidden from our sight; and their being patrons of those who disbelieve from amongst human beings. All these things too are very eloquently related to us in the passage above quoted.

To top everything, how we are told about leading a Righteous, God-fearing life, which is likened to a dress adorning us most, which is going to be a permanent dress with which to depart from this earth. the Divine injunction, at the end, to remain ever alert to the promptings of Satan in every walk of life, cannot be ever-estimated.

The central theme of the whole episode, however, is the most vital lesson we are being taught concerning the evil influence inevitable with every contact with Satan. In the first place, Satan is bound to inspire in us the spirit of disobedience and rebellion. Secondly, acts of naked shamelessness become the instant reward of Satan's company, whether in heaven or on this earth.

That is why God warns us ever, saying, "And do not follow the footsteps of Satan. For he prompts you only to EVIL and INDECENCY, and makes you aver of God that which you know not". (The Cow 2:168-69).

Theory of Man's Original Sin

Verse 23 in the above passage records the pair's unstinted repentance from their sin, with fervid petition for pardon. And since God is the Most Forgiving Pardoner of sins, He completely absolves them of their sin. This absolvement is recorded elsewhere in these words, "Then learnt Adam from his Lord words of inspiration, and his Lord turned towards him; for He is Oft-Returning, Most Merciful". (The cow 2:37). This gives a direct lie to the supposed theory of man's Original Sin, as arising from the Fall of Adam.

Fight Satan Tooth & Nail

Let us take another cue from the scripture of the Qur'an to fight Satan throughout our life on earth.

Calling him the "Arch Deceiver", the Qur'an warns humanity against his endless guiles. And since we have to live this present life, a life full of trial some attractions, we are warned against all worldly snares as well. The following verse combines warnings against both these dangers, preceded by an apt reminder about the dead certainty of the Coming Life:

5. O people: Assuredly the promise of God always stands: Let not (the attractions of) the life present deceive you: and let not the DECEIVER (Satan) cheat you of God.

After sounding this timely warning, God wants us to give fight to Satan, tooth and nail, ever and anon. This means to say as if we are not created but for fighting Satan and all evil forces all our life until death. It is a life of a full-fledged crusader each one of us has to live, if we would succeed in living a truly Righteous, God-fearing life, which will deserve eternal happiness after death. This is what God says in the next verse:

6. Yea, Satan is your Foe: Ye too hold him then as a Foe. He drawled to himself a following that they may be Inmates of the Fire. (The Fashioner 35:5-6).

Lucifer might be as strong as he likes. He might command a tremendous army of wicked people to organize a World Revolutionary Movement, and International Conspiracy, to foment dozens of World Wars and Political Revolutions. But he cannot surpass God the Almighty, or ever hope to defeat the Party of God.

8

Satan v/s God's Devoted Servants

Indeed there is nothing to be afraid of for the Party of God, the Party of God's Devoted Servants. And Satan knows as much. Here is another passage from the Qur'an depicting the events at the time of Adam's creation, wherein this point is thoroughly clarified.

- 39. He (Iblees) said, "My Lord! Since Thou hast put me away (from Thy presence) I will make the world fair-seeming to men on the earth, and I will surely make everyone go astray.
- 40. "Save those of them who shall be Thy Devoted Servants."

- 41. He (God) said, "This (Way of My Devoted Servants) is indeed a Way that leads straight to Me.
- 42. "Over none of my Servants shall thou have power, except over those who, being beguiled, shall follow thee.
- 43. "And verily, Hell shall be the promised abode for them all." (al-Hijr 15:39-43)

So, Satan did admit that he could never lure God's Devoted Servants, and God Himself reiterated this by telling him, "Over none of My Servants shall thou have power".

Of course, God has purposely created such an Evil Being as Satan. God has conferred upon Satan such uncanny powers, so that he can see us, while we cannot see him. Satan is given the power to inspire men with all sorts of evil thoughts at his will. There are countless people who obey him, nay, even worship him. These are the people who have formed the Luciferian Creed, and all the world secret societies, like this dreaded Illuminati, the Freemasons and others, referred to by the author his book.

All this is pre-planned and pre-destined by the Omniscient God, the creator, with very wise and Far-Reaching objects behind it. It is to test His Devoted Servants, to make them His true soldiers who could boldly oppose and defeat Satan and his Party. Had He so willed, He would not have created Satan at all. But then, there would have been no test or trial to know His Devoted Servants from His disobedient, rebellious creatures who are bound to fill His Hell.

Citadel of God's Protection

There are copious references to these facts in the Qur'an, although not so openly treated in the Bible. Satan has a way even to influence those who want to read the Qur'an and understand its meaning. Hence we are asked to seek the protection of God when reading the Holy Scripture. That will surely prevent Satan from misguiding us.

For, should we trust in God, the Omnipotent, and rely upon Him, nothing in the world is going to harm us, whether Satan himself, or his henchmen, the human devils. God is the Almighty, All-round Protector from every evil. The following verses expose the whole myth about Satanic Power, when arraigned before the Divine Might. Says the Holy Text:

98. and when thou would read the Qur'an seek the protection of God from the accursed Satan.

99. For, he hath truly no power over those who believe and put their trust in their Lord.

100. He (Satan) hath power only over those who seek his friendship, and under whose influence they set up peers for God. (The Bee 16:98-100).

The whole question, therefore, returns to the simple expedient of faith and trust in God, God being our sole and whole Refuge.

This is why, as a general rule, God calls us to seek His refuge whenever we are prompted by Satan. This is His explicit Word:

36. And if (at any time) any prodding from Satan prods thee, seek refuge in God: for assuredly He Hearth, knowet (all what one says or does). (Bowing Down 41:36).

So herein lies a complete Insurance against Satan and Satan's prodding's, which are reduced to shreds the moment we turn to our Protector Lord, at all moments. How can the so-called Synagogue of Satan, or the Illuminati, work against this citadel of Divine Insurance?

10

Fear God, and not Satan

I may tell you that, while engaged on writing this review upon William Carr's enlightened book, I come to learn of the machinations of Satan and his gang who secretly did harass the author and his family people, till he was done away with in 1959 under mysterious circumstances. This news might inspire awe in bedeviled hearts of those who disbelieve in God, or are doubting Thomases. But this news shall create feeling of defiance and challenge to all the evil forces working today in spreading terror throughout the world, in promoting intrigues, warfare and anarchy all around us, and especially in the Near and Middle East, in the hearts of all true believers.

True believers in God are never cowed or daunted by any move and cunning of Satan and his Party, in every age and clime. They are always ready to challenge and fight Satan and all the Satanic means. For they rely upon their Living God, who cannot be defeated or double-crossed by any force whatsoever in the universe. They are ever protected by Him, and His protecting angels are always with them.

It is interesting to note that there is nothing new in these Satanic methods of Terrorism, Political Violence and Assassinations, etc. The Qur'an records a full-length historical event, which took place in the famous battle of Uhad in the year 3 A.H. The heroic band of True Believers, the Muslims, had suffered a terrible reverse in this battle when seventy people had been killed from their ranks, by the invading Meccan Pagans. At the end of Muslims had rallied back, And when the Meccan forces had retreated, there went out a rum our that huge Meccan reinforcements had collected on the way to reattach.

It was at this critical moment, when the Muslims had hardly put away their arm ours, and while they suffered from wounds, that came the Divine Order to go and meet those forces. This is thus described:

- 172. For those who responded to the call of God and the Apostle after the reverses that befell them-for those who acted righteously and were mindful of God-there shall be a great reward.
- 173. When men said to them, "They (the enemy) have mustered strong against you; so beware of them," it only increased their faith, and they said, "Sufficient unto us is God, the Excellent Protector:"

174. They returned therefore with blessing and favors from God, untouched by any harm, and they abided by what was well pleasing to God. And great is the munificence of God:

After describing how the faithful Soldiers of God had acted at that momentous hour, God warns them about Satan's conspiracy in the affair, which comprises the set rule for all the believers, at any time, to follow in similar circumstances. It explodes the myth about FEAR OF SATAN, replacing it with the FEAR OF GOD. Says He:

175. IT WAS NONE BUT SATAN WHO HATH AFFRIGHTED YOU OF HIS ADHERENTS; WHEREFORE FEAR THEM NOT BUT FEAR ME, IF YE BE MEN OF FAITH. (family of 'Imran 3:172-75).

Of course, Fear of God is the secret behind all Fearlessness, behind all righteousness, all wisdom, victory and success. Fear God and nothing can affright you either on earth or in heaven.

11

Devils & Devils Throughout

How very wonderful to think that the Qur'an exactly reports what our author has to tell regarding all the blood-curdling secret activities of the so-called Jewish ILLUMINATI running the World Revolutionary Movement since only a couple of centuries:

Not only this, the Qur'anic Text goes back to the times of the very Prophets themselves, revealing every diabolical movement run by SATANS to thwart their Sacred Mission. For, every Prophet of God treading the Straight Path has had to toil painstakingly against stupendous odds throughout the ages. And what was true of the Prophets is literally true of their faithful followers, not only yesterday, but even today and for ever.

Thirdly, says the Text that these Satanic Machinations are not be the Decrees of the Almighty God Himself, for the most weighty purposes behind them. Furthermore, God assures all His Prophets and their true followers that Satan and his Party are but puny Pawns in the Divine Game God is ever playing for all GOOD, against all EVIL. Therefore, true BELIEVERS have nothing to fear from these tedious, seemingly most formidable obstacles in the way of RIGHT and RIGHTEOUNESS. Here are those magic Verses:

- 112. Thus did we set up for every Prophet (at the time of his advent) enemies from among the SATANS of men and jinn, who secretly inspire each other with gilded yarns by way of deception. If thy Lord had so willed, they would not have done it. Leave them to their own devices.
- 113. And let the hearts of those who believe not in the Life to Come be inclined thereto, and let them appreciate it; and let them earn what they are earning. (The Cattle 6:112-13).

We have to learn a great deal of wisdom and truth from these profound verses. Most striking is the fact that there is not one Satan alone to be dealt with, but there are Satans and Satans.

Let us enter the unseen world of Satan and Satanic forces, constantly at work to wreck human souls, leading them to Hell. Although Satan himself and his offspring are invisible to our physical eyes, and although "he sees you, he and his tribe, from a place where you cannot see them" (7:27), we are supplied with enough details about him to enable us to visualize him before our mind in clear outlines.

Just ponder, for instance, upon these words in the above passage, "Thus did We set up for every Prophet enemies from among the Satans of men and jinn, who secretly inspire each other with gilded yarns by way of deception" (6:112). Does it not picture before our eyes the entire world of Satans, ever busy in carrying out their plots of mischief, fraud and deception?

"Satans of men and jinn" gives us an idea of the gigantic extent of the varieties and numbers of Satans spread throughout every nook and corner of this world. We do come to know from this that there are two kinds of Satans, and not only one, as we usually suppose. What we vaguely call "Satan", or "Devil" is not, to be sure, one single person as such, even though he is the one original head of the whole species of Satans. Then the starting discovery that Satans are not restricted to the invisible beings called the "jinn" or say roughly, as its English equivalent, the "devils", as quite distinct from the species called "human beings", will make us scratch our heads in comprehending the exact beings implied by the term "Satans".

No, henceforth we shall have to admit and realize that besides the "devils", even "Human Beings" are also called "Satans". Thus there are two distinct species of Satans to reckon with, namely, human Satans, and jinni Satans, or visible and invisible Satans

After that, we have to realize that both these varieties of Satans, i.e. the humans and devils, are in perfect collusion with each other, and that both of them coordinate and cooperate between themselves in opposing God's Prophets and adherents, forming the most formidable federation, or gang, of evil spirits, out to defeat and frustrate all the Good and Nobel people and objects in this world of trials and tribulations. We must keep this broad perspective before us if we would know what the Satans are, and what we must face to counteract their doings.

Etymologically, the word "Satan", or "Shaitan" in Arabic, is derived from its root "shatana" meaning" he was far or away" i.e. from truth and good. And hence "shaitan" is applied to every disobeying rebel, whether from among the jinn, the men or the animals. Because Satan had disobeyed the command of God to bow to Adam, and had thus rebelled against God, his Maker, he is called Shaitan, or Satan. Thus he went far astray away from following the Truth is a Satan.

13

Conspiracies Against Prophets

Now it will help us to understand, against this background, the whole problem of Satanism from its inception at the time of Adam's creation to this day and to the end of this world itself. Let us cast a cursory glance at some of the manifest events, involving Satanism, that took place in the lives of some of the leading Prophets of God. Perhaps Jesus Christ is the most remarkable example of how the Satans of men had jinn and conspired against him. That conspiracy did not die away with the passing away of this Holy Prophet of God. No, its effects are persisting to this day amongst all the Christians of this day. Refer to the Qur'an to know its wide implications.

14

Bible Confirms Crucifixion

It is as though a fact, which is universally acknowledge by the whole Christendom, that Jesus Christ was crucified on the Cross, whereas Jesus Christ was never crucified at all, but was raised unto God. It were the Jews, the human Satans who disbelieved in him, that were made by God to believe that they had killed and crucified him, which supposed act they boasted and are still boasting of. For, God does protect His Prophets against their enemies, "from among the Satans of men and jinn, who secretly inspire each other by gilded yarns by way of deception".

All the four Holy Gospels unanimously record Christ's crucifixion, as a forgone FACT. I shall quote from St. John only:

14. ...and he (Pilate) saith unto the Jews, Behold your King!

Him. Pilate saith unto them, shall I crucify your King? The chief priests answered. We have no king but Caesar.

- 16. Then delivered he him therefore unto them to be crucified. And they took Jesus, and led him away.
- 17. And he bearing his cross went forth into a place called in the Hebrew Golgotha:
- 18. Where they crucified him, and two other with him, on either side one, and Jesus in the midst.
- 19. And Pilate wrote a title, and put it on the cross. And the writing was, JESUS OF NAZARETH THE KING OF THE JEWS. (St. John 19:14-19).

Now, which Christian shall not believe this story of Christ's crucifixion from his Holy Scripture? And the whole world, besides Christendom, too is led to believe it. But is it really true?

15

Crucifixion's True Story

Now to all intents and purposes, the crucifixion itself did take place, as recorded by the Holy Bible-but not that of Jesus Christ himself, one of God's most Elevated Prophets. You will find the True Story in the Scripture that was revealed six centuries later, which is the Living Word of God even today and shall remain so for ever. Now let us read it from the Qur'an, unbiased and unprejudiced, thus:

- 154. ...And We took from them (the people of the Book, Jews and Christians, here especially the former) a strict promise.
- 155. (They have incurred Divine Displeasure) in that they broke promise...
- 156. That they rejected Faith; that they charged Mary of grievous calumny.

157. That they said (in boast), "We killed Christ Jesus the son of Mary, the Apostle of God",-BUT SO IT WAS MADE TO APPEAR TO THEM. And those who differ therein are full of doubts, with no (certain) knowledge, but only conjecture to follow. FOR, OF A SURETY THEY KILLED HIM NOT-

16

Why Not Become Ideal Christians?

Here, believe it or not, there stands before you the Qur'anic Text stating the exact, true story of the whole episode concerning the supposed crucifixion of Jesus Christ. Besides being True, is it nor far too noble, far too credible, and far too inspiring a version for every Christian today to believe and follow? What prevents today's Christians from becoming True Christians so highly eulogized by the Qur'an itself in the following terms, when it says:

199. Among the People of the Book are, certainly, some who believe in God, and I what hath been sent down to you (i.e. the Qur'an), and in what hath been sent down to them (i.e. the Bible), and humble themselves before God. They do not barter the commandment of God for a paltry price. These are they whose recompense awaited them with their Lord. And indeed God is not slow in measuring out recompense. (The Family of 'Imran 3:199).

This is an address from God to Muhammad and his followers regarding such Christians as do follow Muhammad and his Scripture. God is praising them for their fidelity to Christ who had predicted Muhammad's advent in the Bible. This is what is meant by their description as those who "do not barter the commandments of God for a paltry price". That is, they do not conceal those verses from the Bible which predict Muhammad's coming.

From this you can clearly see simple it is for such Christians to ascertain the true story of Jesus Christ and his alleged crucifixion, as given in the Qur'an, as against that in the Bible. The major portion of this whole Chapter is devoted to revealing the true concepts, regarding Christ and his birth, His mother Mary, and his true teachings. The Family of 'Imran is the family of the father of Mary. It is worth reading for every enlightened Christian.

Commander Carr has collected extremely valuable information concerning the most secret Jewish Illuminati, consisting of the World Money Barons. He does ably expose their determined conspiracy aiming at the extermination and Christians Christianity from this world. But it is regrettable to see how ill-informed is his knowledge about the most daring conspiracy on the part of Lucifer, or Satan, to spread a sheer white lie about the crucifixion of the very founder of Christianity, in the very pages of the Bible, when Satan himself had used these very Jews in enacting that make-believe drama of putting him on the Cross. Had Carr but known the True Story behind that crucifixion!

In the just mentioned Third Chapter of the Qur'an, The Family of 'Imran, the same incident is thus referred to:

- 52. And when Jesus perceived unbelief on their part, he said. "Who will be my helpers in the cause of God?" The disciples answered, "We will be helpers (in the cause) on God. We have believed in God; and bear thou witness that we are those who are resigned to God.
- 53. "Our Lord! We have believed in what hast sent down, and we follow the Apostle (Jesus): write us down, therefore, with those who testify to the truth".
- 54. They (the disbelievers) devised in secret (to defeat his mission) and God also devised likewise (to bring their devices to nought); and God is the best of devisers. (The Family of 'Imran 3:52-54).

George Sale (1697-1736) is the first Christian Englishman to translate the Qur'an into English. He renders the last verse (54) thus: And the Jews devised a stratagem against him (i.e. They laid a design to take away his life), but God devised a stratagem against them. * and God is the best Deviser of stratagems.

*Says Sale in his footnote here: "This stratagem of God's was the taking of Jesus up into heaven, and stamping his likeness on another person, who was apprehended and crucified in his stead. For it is the constant doctrine of the Mohammedans that it was not Jesus himself who underwent that ignominious death, but somebody else in his shape and resemblance. (Chap. IV, verses 154-58). It is supposed by several that this story was an original invention of Mohammed's; but they are certainly mistaken; for several sectaries held the same opinion, long before his time".

Sale then proceeds to quote several of these sectaries, ending with this: "Photius tells us, that he read a book...and among other things contained therein, this was one, that Christ was not crucified but another in his stead, and that therefore he laughed at his crucified him".

18

A Quote of Rare Interest

After this, sale has, in his lengthy note, to tell something very interesting and instructive about this matter, which I am tempted to copy for your reading. Sale proceeds as follows:

I have in another place (Preliminary Discourse, Sec. IV) mentioned an apocryphal Gospel of Barnabas-a forgery originally of some nominal Christians, but interpolated since by Mohammedans; which gives this part of the history of Jesus with circumstances too curious to be omitted.

It is therein related, that the moment the Jews were going to apprehend Jesus in the garden, he was snatched up into the third heaven, by the ministry of four angels, Gabriel Michael, Raphael and Uriel; that he will not die till the end of the world; and that it was Judas who was crucified in his stead; God having permitted that traitor to appear so like his master, in the eyes of the Jews, that they took and delivered him to Pilate.

That this resemblance was so great, that it deceived the Virgin Mary and the apostles themselves; but that Jesus Christ afterwards obtained leave of God to go and comfort them.

That Barnabas having then asked him, why the divine goodness had suffered the mother and disciples of so holy a prophet to believe even for one moment that he had died in so ignominious a manner?

Jesus returned the following answer:

"O Barnabas, believe me that every sin, how small so ever, is punished by God with great torment, because God is offended with sin. My mother therefore and faithful disciples, having loved me with a mixture of earthly love, the just God has been pleased to punish this love with their present grief, that they might not be punished for it hereafter in the flames of hell.

"And as for me, though I have myself been blameless in the world, yet other men having called me God, and the son of God; therefore God, that I might not be mocked by the devils at the day of judgment, has been pleased that in this world I should be mocked by men with the death of Judas, making eerbody believe that I died upon the cross.

"And hence it is that this mocking is still to continue till the coming of Mohammed, the Messenger of God; who coming into the world, will undeceive everyone who shall believe I the law of God from this mistake". (See the Menagians, tom. Iv, p. 326, etc.)

19

Christ's Own Religion

This was the story of how "Satans of men and jinn" distorted the personal life story of Jesus Christ. The story of how they distorted his Religion is even far more devastating.

How many Christian know today what was the Religion of Jesus Christ? I am doubtful whether even you, Mr. Knupffer, know it. For, how could a people who have made Jesus Christ God, or the son of God Himself, could be expected to know his own religion?

The safest course to ascertain Christ's own religion would, perhaps, be to turn to the Qur'an, the Text of which is quite intact. In that same Chapter called "The Family of 'Imran" we find the following words, spoken by Jesus himself addressing the Children of Israel, that give us a plain clue to his religion". They are as follows:

50. "...And (I have come to you) to confirm the Torah (i.e. the Pentateuch, or the first five books of the Old Testament) which was (revealed) before me, and to make lawful for you certain things which were forbidden you. And I have brought to you a Sign from your Lord. Therefore fear God and obey me.

51. "VERILY GOD IS MY LORD, AND YOUR LORD; THEREFORE WORSHIP HIM. THIS IS THE STRAIGHT PATH". (The Family of 'Imran 3:50-51).

This is how Jesus Christ confirms the Torah given to Moses before him. He also plainly acknowledges God as his Lord Whom he worships, as he calls upon the Israelites to worship Him. It is noteworthy that Jesus keeps himself at par with the Children of Israel, in the worship of the One God Lord.

So beyond any shadow of doubt, this was the Religion of Jesus Christ, which he himself practiced, as well as preached.

Far from asking people to worship him, Christ himself did worship God Alone, like every other human being, without differing from them in this respect. For God, and God Alone, is the only Being deserving WORSHIP from each and every human being, whether Moses, Jesus, or Muhammad, or any other Prophet, or layman.

That is again exactly the teaching of the Torah, revealed to Moses, and confirmed by Jesus. It is the very first of the Ten Commandments, about which Moses says: "The Lord our God made a covenant with us in Horeb" (Deut. 5:2). "With us" includes Moses himself, and also Jesus. These are the words of the First Commandment:

7. Thou shall have none other gods before ME. 8. Thou shall not make thee any graven image, or any likeness of any thing that is in heaven above, or that is in the earth beneath, or that is in the waters beneath the earth. 9. Thou shall not bow down thyself unto them, nor serve them: for I the Lord thy God am a jealous God... (Deut. 5:7-9).

20

How the Trinity was Started

From this we get a clean-cut picture of the Religion of Jesus Christ, which is quite identical with thus Religion of every single Prophet of God, beginning from Adam to the last Prophet, Muhammad. Namely, There is no God, who deserves our Sole Worship.

That was indeed the Religion of all the Christians at the time of Christ, and after his time for a considerable period. And then, enter Lucifer, Satan, the Devil. Like every other nation, Satan lured the true followers of Christ away, away from the STRAIGHT PATH.

How Satan lured Christendom from its tragically devastating. For, it has turned one of the most Monotheistic Religion into the worst possible form of Polytheism, Idolatry, non-God-Worship, or call it what you may. The Arch Conspirator, who can match the cunning and fraud of Satan!

Would that Commander Carr were with us to hear the story of the slow but whole-sale conversion of Christianity! But, never mind that. Even today, after the lapse of some sixteen and a half centuries after that tragedy, every conscientious on the face of globe today ought to give an intent ear to this story.

The curtain rises from the most breath-taking event whole history of mankind-the birth of Christ from a lone mother, without having a father. To be sure, it was an event which, although enacted by God simply to demonstrate His Power to do anything He wills, contained superb material to construe it into the most dangerous

Interpretations imaginable. And this is what Lucifer took the greatest possible advantage of. He began to play upon man's inborn religious credulity and superstition.

Satan found in it the most fertile ground to sow the seeds of Christ's Consubstantiality, i.e. sameness of substance, esp. of the three persons in the Godhead, culminating into the Doctrine of the Trinity, i.e. three persons in one Godhead-the Father, the Son and the Holy Spirit or Ghost. It was all a very gradual process which took nearly three centuries to mature.

At first people began to wonder at such a superhuman possibility that how a virgin could bring forth a child without the seed of a male. No doubt, it must be a super-natural phenomenon. Then there was the intermediary of the Holy Ghost. One step further, and God Himself could be made t enter the Virgin Mary. Thus the three appeared to proceed from one and the same Substance. The result was Con-substantiality. And lo, what a perfect Trinity you have!

Of course, Satan works his philosophy from behind the scenes. He must, of necessity, use human tools to inoculate any idea, thought, or superstition. So he plays his game of Pawns. Christians history tells us how the controversy over Christ's Consubstantiality developed gradually, until there appeared Arius of Alexandria who totally denied that consubstantiality, and asserted against it what is known as Unitarianism, i.e. the unity of the Godhead as opposed to the Trinity. Thus two opposite camps came into being, and matters came to a head at the time of Constantine the Great (c. 247-337 A.D.).

And so the fate of Christianity was sealed at the First Ecumenical Council held at Nicaea in 325, A.D. where 220 bishops had collected under the aegis of Emperor Constantine. A full-fledged Debate took place between Arius on one side (representing Unitarianism) and all the other bishops on the other side(holders of the Trinity). Somehow or other Arius was

defeated and ex-communicated from Christianity. And Trinity was established as the official doctrine of the Orthodox and Roman Catholic Church. Known as the Nicene Creed, it is current to this day. So, barring a few Christians, adhering to the true doctrine of Unitarianism, Christianity as a whole believes in the three persons of the Godhead, viz: Father (i.e. God), Son (i.e. Christ) and the Holy Ghost. Since, a son is as much as a father, Jesus Christ is also credited by Christendom as being God Himself, than which there could no greater folly, or absurdity.

Both the Trinity, and Christ's Divinity, have no Divine sanction at all. Both of them are pure creations of the then world Christian Bishops holding the Nicene Council, who were and are being blindly obeyed by the whole Christian world.

This is as good as taking them for "lords beside God". For, God the Lord alone is the Sole Law-Giver, Who sends His Laws through his Prophets.

This is why the Qur'an justly labels Christians as such, saying:

31. They take their priests and their monks for LORDS BESIDE GOD, and the Messiah son of Marry. Although they had all been enjoyed to worship One True God. There is none worthy of worship except He. He is far above those who have been set up as is peers. (Repentance 9:31).

Thus Lucifer has misguided the people of perhaps the largest religion on earth since 325 A.D. what nominal semblance of

Christianity still remains, he is trying to exterminate ever since. Commander Carr is speaking of this slow and methodical extermination of Christianity, in these later centuries, in his book "Pawns in the Game". He has not touched upon Lucifer's early campaign as outlined here. In all probability, he is not aware of it at all, like most of his co-religionists. Can any unbiased gentleman deny that the Doctrine of the Trinity contravenes diametrically the original Religion of Christ?

21

Christ's Birth & Faith Clarified

A single verse is enough to quell the doubt created by Satan in dwindling hearts regarding the extraordinary nature of Christ's birth.

- 59. Verily, for God, the creation of Jesus is just the same as that of Adam. He created him of dust. He then said to him, "Be" and there he was.
- 60. This is the truth from thy Lord: so be not ye of those who doubt.

While are regards Satan's contrivance to innovate the doctrine of the Trinity, and the divinity and son ship of Jesus Christ, should we not be averse to refer to the Qur'an, we shall find in it a very sound and sensible explanation to resolve this question to the entire satisfaction of every Christian. See the tone and tenor

of the following verses on this very particular question, when it says:

171. O People of the Book! Do not be intemperate in matters of religion; and of God speak nothing but truth. The Messiah, Jesus, son of Marry is an apostle of God, and His word which He conveyed to Merry, and a spirit from Him. Believe therefore in God and His apostles and call Him not a Trinity. Forbear (calling Him so) that it may be well for you. Verily God is only the One God worthy of worship. He is too transcendent to have a son for Himself. His, all that is in the heavens and all that is in the earth. and God is sufficient as Guardian (unto everything).

172. The Messiah disdained not to style himself "a servant of God", nor do the angles themselves disdain who are close to Him; and those who disdain to serve Him and are stiff-necked-God will gather them all. (Women 4:171-72).

22

Coming of Muhammad Prophesied

Should Christians persuade themselves to take a just and impartial view of the Qur'an, they shall not fail to be convinced of its genuine veracity in guiding their past errors. The above verses are one example of this.

Let us take one more instance from the Qur'an wherein Christ himself is reported to have clearly foretold the coming of Muhammad, by his other name Ahmad. Today Mohammad is as much before them, as is his Gospel. Here is the verse in question:

- 6. And call to mind what Jesus, son of Marry, had said (to his people), "O Children of Israel! Verily, I am God's Messenger to you sent to confirm the Law of Torah delivered before me, and also to announce the advent of an apostle to come after me bearing the name of Ahmad". But when he came forth with clear proofs of his mission, they said, "This is clear sorcery". (The Ranks 61:6). Yes, the Christians at the time of Muhammad did call him as s "clear sorcery". But, for the sake of sheer common sense, they need not call him so today. Let them take a cue from their own Bible wherein Christ is reported to say:
- 7. Nevertheless I tell you the truth; it is expedient for you that I go away: for if I go not away, the Comforter will not come unto you; but if I depart, I will send him unto you. 8. And when he is come he will reprove the world of sin, and of righteousness and of judgment... 12.I have yet many things to tell unto you, but ye cannot bear them now. 13. Howbeit when he, the Spirit of truth, is come, he will guide you into all truth: for he shall not speak of himself; but whatsoever he shall hear, that shall he speak: and he will show you things to come. 14. He shall glorify me: for he shall received of mine, and shall show it unto you. 15. All things that the Father hath are mine: therefore said I, he shall take of mine, and shall show it unto you. (St. John 16:7-15).

Now this is a clean prophecy of Christ about Muhammad, whom he calls as "the Spirit of truth, who will guide you into all truth". For, no Prophet other than Mohammad has come after Christ. And he it is who is guiding all of us into all possible truth about every feature of Christ and Christianity, as we have seen above, to some extent, and as we shall see further, more and more.

Of course, Christian scholars and priests are not ready to accept the prophet hood of Muhammad. They are at pains, therefore, to explain away this prophecy of Christ by a glaring misinterpretation. The word "Mohammad", or "Ahmad" as in the Qur'an, is interpreted here as "the Comforter", which they explain as "the Holy "Paraclete" which itself has been purposely substituted for the original word in Greek. That word, as given in the Gospel of Barnabas, mentioned before, is derived from the same root as that of "Paraclete", meaning "the most Praised", which is the exact translation of "Muhammad" and "Ahmad". This willful misinterpretation, as referred to by Barnabas, has been referred to by George Sale in his "Preliminary Discourse" alluded to above. I am sorry I have no copy of Sale's "Preliminary Discourse" with me at the moment.

All willful distortions are hard to hide. And so is their effort to interpret the Comforter as the Holy Ghost. For, how could the Holy Ghost, the celebrated Archangel of God, could be expected to come to the people after the departure of Jesus Christ, who "will guide them into all truth"? The Holy Ghost did use to come to Jesus himself with Divine Messages, as he used to come to Mohammad and to all other Prophets only, the Prophets of God before them. But he does not come to ordinary mortals with any message from God. That is the function of human Prophets only. And hence Comforter could not be other than Muhammad, the Prophet to follow Jesus Christ, who mentions Christ so often in the Book revealed to him.

Dialogue Between God & Christ

The most supreme example of "and he will show you things to COME" is a whole picture of how Christianity is ultimately going to end on the Day of Judgment. How before the entire human congregation God is going to address Christ publicly, and what Christ is going to reply to his Lord on that Fateful Day. That unique dialogue between God and Christ thrashes out the reality of the True Christian Religion as it should be today. You will never find the like of it anywhere except in the Qur'an.

Consisting of Five verses, that memorable passage occurs at the end of Chapter V, which is entitled "The Table" referring to Psalms 78:19 "Can God furnish a table in the wilderness?". Here it is:

116. And when God will say, "O Jesus! Didst thou say to men: 'Take me and my mother as two gods apart from God?' he will say, 'Transcendent art Thou! It ill-becomes me to say that which I had no right (to say). Had I said this, surely Thou wouldst have known it. Thou knowest what is in ne; but I know not what in Thee; for, Thou well knowest all that is not open to human vision.

117. "I said nothing to them except what Thou didst bid me say "Serve God, my Lord, and your Lord, and I was a witness over them while I stayed among them, but after Thou didst complete

my term, Thou hast Thyself watched them. And Thou art indeed the witness of all things.

118. "If Thou chastise them, (Thou Mayes so do,) for, after all, they are Thy servants; and if Thou forgive them, then verily Thou! Thou art the Mighty, the Wise".

119. God will say, "This is the Day when the truthfulness of the truthful shall stand in good stead. Gardens shall they have wherein flow streams and therein shall they dwell for ever-God pleased with them and they with Him! This indeed is the highest bliss."

120. And to God belongeth dominion over the heavens and the earth and all that is therein and He hath power over all things. (The Table 5:116-120)

Now, why should address Jesus on the Judgment, saying "Didst thou say to men: Take me and my mother as two gods apart from God?", if they had not taken them both as god to worship? Are there no Christians who do worship Jesus Christ? who do worship St. Mary? Who invoke them as "O our Lord!", "O Virgin Mary "? God shall not say this in vain. And very aptly indeed shall Jesus refute this charge from himself. Rightly shall he assert his teaching, "Serve God, my Lord, and your Lord".

Is it not urgently incumbent upon sincere Christians to mend their ways, in this most vital respect? They are committing rank Polytheism when they worship Christ with God, or besides God. And Polytheism in any shape, and to the least extent, is a sin unpardonable with God For, God strictly forbids polytheism, saying, "Thou shall have none other gods before Me... Thou shall not bow down thyself unto them: for I the Lord thy God am a jealous God" (Deut. 5:7-9).

In the Qur'an He says:

48: Surely God forgiveth not the setting up of peers for Him; for anything less than this, He forgiveth whosoever He pleaseth. And he who hath set up any peer for God, he hath indeed coined a grievous calumny. (Women 4:48).

13. And (call to mind the occasion) when Luqman admonished his son, "O my son! Do not set up peers to God, for to do so is grievous impropriety." (Luqman 31:13).

24

Setting Peers an Unparalleled Sin

The setting up of any peer, or equal, or match, for God, whether a Prophet, an angel, or a saint, etc., being so grievous a crime, Muhammad, the Last Prophet of God, did take extreme care to see that none should commit the mistake Christians committed in respect of their Prophet, Jesus (Peace and Blessings be upon him!); the SLAVE and APOSTLE of God". For, being the SLAVE of God is the highest position man-any man-could attain before God, which is far from being a derogation the least.

The question of setting peers to God, being so serious, deserves to be minutely analyzed. Not at all difficult, this question is too easy to understand. For, nothing whatsoever could ever equal God, in His being God as such. Godhood is a characteristic which could belong to none but God Himself. Whereas God is One and Only. It is impossible that there could be two, or more, gods, besides God. anything else other than God could not be God, the Creator of the Universe and everything in it. So everything else is something which is created by God, and which cannot be the Creator, Who is the One and Only.

So the moment one tries to make someone an equal with God, he is trying to set up another god, when we know, for certain, that there is no god other than the One and Only God. such a one is trying to do something that is both impossible as well as absurd. And yet people are setting up many other gods in their minds and thought. Therefore, all such gods must be false, imaginary and unreal, except in the minds of their makers. Something that could never exist, nor could be real.

So the moment one tries to make someone an equal with God, he is trying to set up another god, when we know, for certain, that there is no god other than the One and Only God. such a one is trying to do something that is both impossible as well as absurd. And yet people are setting up many other gods in their minds and thought. Therefore, all such gods must be false, imaginary and unreal, except in the minds of their makers. Something that could never exist, nor could be real.

Viewed from another angle, the problem reduces to this. That God is the One Who is worshipped, i.e. adored, eulogized, glorified, deified, invoke, immortalized, sought after for help, refuge, aid & shelter. All these top characteristics solely belong to no one except God himself. So the moment we set up a peer to God, we begin to worship that peer, which he neither derves, nor is capable of. And yet people in their ignorance, folly, misguidance and superstition are worshipping scores and scores of gods. All operations in futility and nothingness, which must come to naught.

Hence people who create false gods, and worship them, are naturally debarred from worshipping, truly and completely, God Himself Who ought to be worshipped solely and wholly. Their loss is twofold. They miss the Real God; while they fabricate gods which are quite worthless. What was most essential is missing, and what was most harmful and quite impossible is present. Hence setting up peers to God is an act which leads to Hell; and so is most liked by Satan, who is bent upon taking human souls to Hell. Satan is, therefore, constantly busy instigating people to create peers to God. And hence setting up peers to God amounts, in the end, to the worship of Satan.

Outwardly people may worship Prophets like Christ or Muhammad; they might worship Saints and Angels they might worship idols and images; they might worship Gold and silver; graves and stones; beauty and sex; ego and desires. But every worship other than God-worship amounts to Satan-worship. For Satan wants people to worship whatsoever other than God.

It is for this ultimate result of setting peers to God that God shall reprove humanity on the Day of Judgment, charging them with Satan-worship only. This is what He is saying to them in His Unfailing Book, called the Qur'an, on this subject. God is addressing them as "sinners" all. He a lots them Hell only. He calls them as "disbelieve though they might have worshipped so worthy a person as Christ himself. It reads thus:

- 59. "Oh ye sinners! This Day, be ye separated (from those assigned to Paradise).
- 60. "Had I not enjoined on you, O sons of Adam! Do not worship Satan, since he is your declared foe,
- 61. "but worship Me, since that is the Straight Path.
- 62. "He did lead astray quite a host of you. Did you even pay a thought to what that would lead to?
- 63. "This is the Hell against which you had already been warned.
- 64. "Embrace ye it (the Fire) this Day for your disbelief". (Yasin 36:59-64).

So this is the long and short of Satan, and his plotting against man. The Prophets are the greatest fighters against Satan, in this world, whereas Satan is the greatest misleader of the followers of these Prophets of God. we have seen Satan's plotting against the followers of Christ. Let us now see what he did with Moses and his people.

26

Letter From Mr. Knupffer Replied

Just received yours of 16th, saying:

"The whole question of Satanism and Occultism has been known to me for over 40 years, and I have read about it in Russian, English, German and French.

"The top leaders of the USSR are not godless or anti-God, but CONCIOUS SATANISTS.

"Consider the Jewish star of David of two triangles, one pointing upwards and one down. The first stands for God and the second for Satan, and their theology asserts that both must co-exist, so that there is activity, life and movement; thus Satan become acceptable. Consider the full consequences of this theory...."

My dear Knupffer: It was very good to get this when just going to type this page 19.

Yes, certainly, it is a question of SATANISTS V/s GODDISTS. But NOT as asserted here fallaciously. For, while nobody denies the existence of both Satan and God, there is no question of CO-

EXISTENCE between Satan and God, in the political sense of the term, both being quite UNEQUAL.

Without a shadow of doubt, GOD is the Creator Lord of the whole universe, and everything in it, including Satan and Satanists. On the other hand, Satan is a mere CREATURE of God, like all other creatures, as the Jinn, Men and Angels, etc. while God is ALLPOWERFUL, Satan is quite powerless and helpless before Him. Satan cannot act without the Will of God, Whose Will be done.

All activity, life and movement is possible without accepting Satan as the equal of God. quite possible with active hostility and opposition to Satan and his promptings, at every step and in every field of activity.

Satanists the world over, in all ages, might well evolve the Satanic Theory of co-existence. But Godliness and anti-Satanism.

That is exactly what we need to do today, both theoretically and practically, to overcome today's Satanism everywhere; although it is most regrettable that we are not doing so, even one per cent.

That is, again, the topic of my present discussion. Please, therefore, bear with me with patience and concentration.

Speaking of Moses, the Great Israelite Prophet, who came before Jesus Christ with the Law, we are told of his fearful exploits with the common Enemy of all Prophets. Exodus. the Second Book of Moses, describes in its forty chapters the full story of the children of Israel in Egypt. Genesis deals with the life of Joseph, the son of Jacob, and his eleven brothers, the fathers of the Israelites. How Joseph became the Ruler of Egypt in great numbers. And finally comes the Exodus, stating the birth of Moses, and his being sent with his brother Aaron to Pharaoh, the king of Egypt. All the vicissitudes of the Israelites with the king and people of Egypt are related in detail. The signs Moses brought to Pharaoh, and the various plagues sent down by God upon the Egyptians are all minutely described. Pharaoh's reluctance to send Israel with Moses, and the most miraculous crossing of the Red Sea by them, with the drowning of their enemies in the Sea, all makes a wonderful reading.

From the version of the Exodus, it would appear that the main, or only, purpose for which Moses and Aaron were sent by God to Pharaoh was to ask him to let the people of Israel go out of Egypt. Says Chapter 5, Exodus:

 And afterward Moses and Aaron went in, and told Pharaoh, thus said the Lord God of Israel, Let my people go, that they may hold a feast unto me in the wilderness.
 And Pharaoh said, who is the Lord, that I should obey his voice to let Israel go? I know not the Lord, neither will I let Israel go.
 And they said, The God of the Hebrews has met with us: let us go, we pray thee, thee, three day's journey into the desert, and sacrifice unto the Lord our God; lest he fall upon us with pestilence, or with the sword., etc. (Exodus 5:1-3).

28

Prophetic Tales Moral Lessons

The story of Moses with Pharaoh is not, however, a mere record of historical events and happenings. It is rather a tale of the age long struggle between the Rule of Devil. the Pharaoh who ruled Egypt at the time of Moses was the most despotic king to enjoy totalitarian authority. He did not know what is God, or the Rule of God. he had enslaved the Israelites in Egypt.

It was to such a Satanic King that Moses was deputed by God to teach him the Rule of God, and to emancipate the Israelites under him. It was the toughest job ever assigned to man. That is the function of all Prophetic Mission. Prophets are required to put fight against the Biggest Satans in the form of Despotic Tyrants, like the Pharaoh.

The Qura'n is full of the Tales of the Prophets. Not Fairy Tales as such, but Real Stories of Holy Fight against all Evil Beings and Evil Forces, for God and His Cause. These Stories are meant to teach the reader how to put Divine laws into practice, how to deal with evil thoughts, end evil people, in similar circumstances. Faith and beliefs play the greatest role in moulding our actions and our characters.

Story of Moses with Pharaoh

Let us read the story of Moses and Pharaoh as given in the Qur'an, with these preliminary remarks in view. This story occurs in various different contexts in the Qur'an. The following is one of them. It is a full-length passage of some 70 verses from Chapter VII, The Heights (vv. 103-171). The first half covers the account of Moses's encounter with Pharaoh, and the other half treats of the whole history of the Israelites with Moses. I shall quote the first 10 verses.

103. Thereafter, did we send Moses with Our signs to Pharaoh and his nobles, but they treated them with scorn. So, behold what was the end of the wicked! (The Heights 7:103).

As an introduction, this verse sums up the whole episode of Moses's Mission to Pharaoh and its end in a nutshell. Then follow the details, beginning with the presentation of his call, supported by his two miracles, the reaction of Pharaoh and his court to the call, and their acceptance of his challenge. These are the next nine verses.

104. Said Moses, "O Pharaoh: I am verily an apostle from the Lord of all creation.

105. "It does not be hove me to say anything concerning God save what is naught but truth. I have brought from your Lord clear proofs (of my mission). So (do not force the Israelites any further to live under thy yoke and) allow them to depart with me from here".

- 106. He said. :If thou hast really come with a proof, then, show it out, if thou art a man of truth".
- 107. Thereupon Moses cast down his staff and (to the surprise of everyone), the staff took the form of a veritable serpent.
- 108. And he drew forth his hand (from his pocket), and to the sight of the beholders, it appeared brilliantly white.
- 109. Then the nobles of the court of Pharaoh murmured (amongst themselves), "Verily, he is a clever wizard.
- 110. "He would (by exercising his powers) drive you out of your land (and himself become the master of it). So what shall we do?"
- 111. (Having counseled among themselves) they said to Pharaoh, "Delay his departure and that of his brother for a while, and (in the meanwhile) send round men to the cities.
- 112. "to bring to thee all skilled magicians.

30

There is no Lord Other than God

It was, indeed, a most terrible bombshell that Moses had dropped the court of Pharaoh when he declared he was an apostle from no one less than the "Lord of the Universe". For, God's being the Lord of all the people means, first and

foremost, the end of the legality of every authority wielding power over people, by other than the Law and Command of God. it means the preventing of every bully from enslaving people to himself, besides God, by subjecting them tov his own law and command

Moses did confront Pharaoh and his courtier with this naked reality by describing himself as an apostle from the Lord of all creation. Confronted him with it, knowing full well that it was a revolt against Pharaoh and his nobility, his government and confrontation. Every Prophet of God, before him and after him, has invariably confronted all sorts of corrupt, ignorant beliefs-all creations of Lucifer, Enemy No. 1.

And, as an apostle sent by God, it is only meet and proper that he should not say about God anything but Truth. That in support of his claim to be God's apostle, he had with him clear proofs as well. It was only in the name of that irrefutable reality of God's Comprehensive Lordship of all creation, that Moses was demanding of Pharaoh to let the Children of Israel to depart with him. The Children of Israel were slaves to God Alone; hence Pharaoh had no right to enslave them to himself!

Man cannot serve two lords, nor worship two gods. Therefore, whosoever were a slave to anyone else. So, when Pharaoh had been enslaving the Israelites to his own whim, Moses declared to him that the Master of men was God Alone. This declaration itself is enough to annual Pharaoh's efforts in enslaving them.

In fact, the declaration of God's Lordship over the people itself is a declaration of man's independence. Man's independence from his bowing, obeying, following or slaving to anyone but God. man's freedom from any human laws, human whims, human customs or human authority. Such a declaration is unfeasible with anyone's subjugation to anyone other than God, unfeasible with anyone seeking to enforce his own law upon people. Those who think they are Believers in God while they follow any man-made law, i.e. bow before any lordship other than God's, are dreaming if they think for a moment that they are Believers. They are not following God' Religion even for a second while they are being ruled by other than God, and while their law is other than the Divine Law. In other words, they are following Satan & his law.

31

Luciferian Conspiracy Always Same

Pharaoh's is a typical example to illustrate how the Luciferian Conspiracy against God and Man, referred to by our author, works throughout history. He explains that in the first place, how atheists (of course, in all ages) argue that God HAS NEVER BEEN PROVED TO EXIST. He recounts many modern groups of Atheists, as True Communists, Grand Orient Masons, Free Thinkers, Members of the League of the Godless, Illuminists, Nihilists, Anarchists, True Nazi, and the Mafia.

The author adds a note to this, saying: The terms "True Communists" and "True Nazi" are used to identify the leaders and agents of the two totalitarian ideologies, who have been initiated into the Satanic ritual of Illuminism in the Grand Orient

Freemasonary, or the Pagan Aryan Rites used by German Nazi Militari Grand Orient Lodges.

Most Atheists, says he, base their beliefs on the principle that there is one reality-MATTER. They deny the existence of the soul, and the possibility of life in another world, after the death of our mortal bodies. He defines Modern Communism as an organization by a group of international Money-Barons said to have used it since, as their manual of action, to further their secret plans to bring about a Totalitarian Godless state.. Their Long Range Plan was for their group to gain ultimate control of the wealth, natural resources, and man-power of the entire world. Their ultimate objective was to form a Totalitarian Godless Dictatorship based on their theories of Atheistic Dialectical and Historical Materialism.

32

Counter-attack Also the Same

All these are forms of the present, Modern manifestations of the age-long Luciferian Conspiracy against God and Man. But these manifestations are not, at all, different from their ancient counterparts. The tussel between Pharaoh and Moses, under discussion, is one of them. Now, was not Pharaoh a first-class Atheist? Had he not at his control all the wealth, natural resources, and man-power of his Kingdom? Had he not established a Totalitarian Godless Dictatorship? Indeed, Pharaoh was the first lieutenant of Loucifer.

Our author's book has almost nothing to offer by way of definite ways and means to effectively counter-attack all these forms of modern Luciferian Conspiracy. Moses's encounter with Pharaoh, therefore, supplies a most timely help in this respect. For, since modern manifestations do not differ from the ancient ones, their remedy too must be identical. Let us then closely follow Moses's enterprise as depicted here.

33

Moses's Miracles Dubbed Magic

So, when Moses did declare in no uncertain terms that he was an apostle from "The Lord of all creation", Pharaoh and his courters did not miss its meaning and import. They did realize that it contained, in its folds, the death-knell to Pharaoh's kingdom, the overthrow of his ordered authority, the denial of his law and the unveiling of his aggression and anti-God rebellion. They counted, therefore, upon the chance to disprove the claim of Moses to be the apostle of the Lord God. So he said to Moses: "If thou hast really come with a proof, then, show it out, if thou art a man of truth".

And since Moses was a man of truth, it was too easy for him to produce the proof of his sincerity. We are told: "Thereupon Moses cast down his staff, and the staff took the form of a veritable serpent. And he drew forth his hand, and to the sight of the beholders, it appeared brilliantly white."

It was, no doubt, a rare surprise! A wooden staff turning into a serpent! And a "veritable" serpent, beyond doubt, just as in another Chapter: "so he cast it down, and lo! It was a serpent moving about!" (Chapter 20:20). And again, Moses's tawny hand, he being tawny in colour. When he draws it out from his pocket, lo, it "comes out shining white, untarnished" (20:22). That is bright white, not from disease, but a clear miracle only. For, when he puts it back, it is tawny again!

So these were the two proofs and signs supporting his claim that he was an apostle from the Lord of all creation. These were God-given proofs beyond the control of man. They were not man-made devices, or products of magic, etc. they proved beyond doubt Moses's being the genuine apostle of God. his was a genuine claim-a most dangerous claim at that.

But was Pharaoh and his nobles going to accept this dangerous claim, to submit to the Lordship of Creation's Lord? Then where shall Pharaoh's throne and crown, his dominion and rule, stand? Where and how could his nobility survive, they whom Pharaoh had lavished with their posts, titles and honour?

No, bullies never give in so easily so that Divine supremacy, or relinquish their authority and rule and power so cheaply! And whereas Pharaoh and his countries are not mistaken in grasping the serious implications inherent in Moses's fateful declaration, they resort to another expedient. They want to turn the public gaze from this serious situation by charging Moses with his being a "clever magician". "Then the nobles of the court of Pharaoh murmured, 'Verily, he is a clever wizard. He would drive you out of your land. So what shall we do'?"

Calling Magicians to Face Moses

This was, then, what the nobles of the court of Pharaoh decided among themselves, by way of dealing with Moses and the danger he posed. They said to Pharaoh, "Delay his departure and that of his brother (Aaron) for a while, and send round men to the cities, to bring to thee all skilled magicians".

They wanted to resort to Magic with which to face the "Magic of Moses" as they supposed in their folly. Yes, magic has always played a major role throughout all idolatrous religions. All pagan priests did practice magic, as an essential part of their religion. Hence the land of Egypt was teaming with religious sorcerers and magicians, who were expert magicians. And so Pharaoh was advised to call and collect them to oppse Moses and his magic, i.e. his rod which assumed the form of a living serpent.

With this proposal on the part of Pharaoh and his nobleman, the curtain drops upon the first scene in this stirring historical drama between one of the greatest Prophets and the Luciferian Conspiracy, to begin the second scence. That is how the Qur'an unfolds its tales about the Prophets throughout the Qur'an, as if they are real throbbing events, and not mere tales as such.

113. So, when the magicians came to Pharaoh, they said, "If we overpower Moses, we will require adequate reward."

114. "Certainly you will receive a reward," said Pharaoh, "And (it will) raise you to ranks of those who are my companions." (The Heights 7:113-14).

These magicians were professional craftsmen, who practiced witchcraft, just as they practiced divination and priesthood. Through these professions they aimed to earn wages and rewards. To serve fraudulent authority and overbearing bullies is the function of wage-earning men belonging to the church. Whenever institutions turn rotten from sincere service to God and devotion to His Sole Authority, bullish power taking the place of Divine Law, bullies are in need of these professional mercenaries. Both of them need each other, and set bargains between themselves. The professional confirm the bullies' power in the name of "Religion", while the bullies reward them with money and ranks.

Accordingly, Pharaoh did promise those magicians he had collected with rewards upon their craftsmanship, besides promoting their ranks. He was encouraging them thus in order to put forth their best efforts in winning the fight. Both of them little realized that it was not a situation calling for professionalism talent or white-wash, but it was not to deal with True Divine Miracle, Prophet hood, and joining forces with God's Overwhelming Power. Forces no magicians nor bullies could withstand!

Great Feat of Enchantment

Thus the magicians were satisfied with the promised reward, and they stretched their necks eagerly towards enjoying Pharaoh's nearness and rank. They got ready for the race. And lo! They are turning to Moses with their challenge!... All this, while Fate was ordaining for them something sublime they little dreamt of, and a reward they never expected.

115. (When the contest began,) the magicians said to Moses, "O Moses! Will you cast down (your staff) first, or shall we cast down (our rods)?"

In giving Moses the Choice, there is a clear note of challenge on the part of the magicians, as it also signifies confidence in their magic and challenge with complete self-confidence and an utter disregard:

116. Moses said, "Cast ye first".

And this one word is enough to show that he didn't care. It proves the cool confidence Moses entertained in his mind.

But the context does take us by surprise, as it did Moses. And just when we are experiencing a feeling of contempt and carelessness lo, we are face with the manifestation of superb magi, which does cow and frighten:

116. ...And when they cast down (their enchanted rods and ropes), they bewitched the eyes of the people around, and

frightened them by staging a great feat of enchantment. (The Heights 7:115-16).

When the Qur'an asserts that it was "a great feat of enchantment", we do realize how great their magic was. They really did fill people with fright, compelling their attention to it. Even Moses himself "felt a fear within him", according to Chapter 20:67.

37

Truth Prevails over False Wonders

But a second surprise was awaiting Pharaoh and his nobles, the divining magicians, and the huge masses viewing their feat of enchantment in the public square. Here is that surprise of surprises:

- 117. It was then that we inspired Moses to cast down his staff, and (when it was cast down,) behold! It swallows up all their false wonders!
- 118. Thus did the Truth prevail, and his all that they (the sorcerers) had wrought came to nought.
- 120. So were they (Pharaoh and his magicians) vanquished on the spot, and had to draw back humiliated. (The Heights 7:117-20).

Such is the nature of Falsehood! It puffs and swells, enchants the eyes, frightens the hearts, and seems to many that it is the victor, the sweeping, the destroying. But no sooner it meets the Truth in its solid gravity, that it bursts like a bubbles, shrinks like a hedgehog, and blows out like a flame of weeds. Whereas Truth ids heavily weighed, firm-based, deep-rooted. The verse depicts Truth in these senses, saying it "prevailed" with its weight, remained firm and planted. Whatever else there was did vanish, as thought it had not existed at all!- "and all that they had wrought came to nought"! The False and their False hood became vanquished, mean, little and shrinkled, after showing a splendor that had dazzled the eyes.

"So were they vanquished on the spot, and had to draw back humiliated".

It is exactly the case of Lucifer and his Conspiracy throughout the ages. Luciferian force seem to dominate, inspire awe and intimidate all the while. Only because Truth and the Truthful are not on the scene. But the moment, soldiers of God and Godliness appear on the scene, Lucifer and all his forcesare bound to flee and get vanquished. Thus there is a great lesson in the story of Moses with Pharaoh and his courtiers for all Goddists in every age and clime.

The Twentieth century workings of Satans and Devils are no worse than the enchantment produced by the Magicians of Pharaoh. So let us take heart to withstand and counter-attack all the modern machinations of Lucifer & Co.

The Magicians Prostrate before Truth

However, our scene is not yet over. For, the greatest surprise is yet to come. It is told in the next three verses, as follows:

120. But (impressed by the accomplishment of Moses and the Truth he stood for) the magicians fell down prostrate,

121. Crying out, "We believe in the Lord of all domains of existence-

122. "The Lord of Moses and Aaron".

Now, to be fair, was it anything else than the power of Truth working in the inner Conscience; or the light of Truth upon the Senses; or the spell of Truth touching the Hearts ready to receive truth and light and faith?

The magicians, of all the people, could know best their own art, and the extent to which it could go. They are also the fittest persons to judge the true nature of what Moses had brought, whether it was human magic, or whether it belonged to a power beyond human magic. Only an expert artist is best equipped to ascertain and accept its reality when it is exposed to him, he being the ablest person to perceive its reality, as compared to those who know its exterior aspect only.

It was because of this that those magicians were converted from an open challenge to a full acknowledgement, the proof of which they felt within themselves with dead certainty.

Pharaoh's Insane Reaction

But tyrant bullies do not realize how Light enters human hearts; nor how hearts get intermingle with the sweetness of Faith; nor how they meet the warmth of firm Belief. Because they are ling accustomed to enslave people, they are led to think that they could also manage the souls, or convert the hearts-hearts which are held by God Who turns them as He wills.

And hence, Pharaoh was agreeably surprised at this sudden turn of the magicians' Belief, the creeping of which into their hearts he could not realize, nor follow its strides into their souls, nor beware of its inroads into their innermost consciousness.

He was shaken, besides, by the terrible contingency of his very throne being quaked from under him-the contingency of the magicians', the temple-divines', surrendering themselves to the Lord of Creation, the Lord of Moses and Aaron. These magicians who had been collected to falsify the very call of Moses and Aaron to accept the Lord of Creation.

Throne and power are everything that counts in the lives of the tyrants. They could commit any crime whatsoever to protect them, without a squirm of conscience! Therefore, this is what Pharaoh threatened those magicians with, upon this sudden turn of events:

123. (Enraged) did Pharaoh said to them, "You have believed in him, before I have given you permission! Surely this is a plot you have planned, to drive out from my city the people living therein, (and occupy it yourselves). But anon you shall see (the result of what you have done).

124. "I shall certainly cut off the hand of everyone of you and the foot opposite to it, and then have you all crucified".

How astounding for Pharaoh to tell them, "You have believed in him, before I have given you permission!" As if, they should have asked his permission to let their hearts shake before Truth, while even they themselves have no control over their hearts! Or ask his permission for their conscience to have trembled, while they themselves have no say over their conscience! Or seek his permission for their souls to shine forth, while they could not prevent entrances to their own souls!

This is as much as to say that they should have expelled Faith which grows from the inner depths! Or should have blotted out Belief which flows from within! Or should have shut off the Light which rises from the gorges of conviction!

40

Rebellion Against Pharaoh

But the insolent Bully! He is ever ignorant, dull-headed, blind! And at the same time arrogant, haughty and vain! Add to it the terror at his threatened throne and shaken power. No wonder Pharaoh could blindly charge the poor magicians, "Surely, this

is a plot you have planned, to drive out from my city the people living therein." And in another version, "Surely, this (Moses) must be your leader, who has taught you magic!" (20:71).

The question is crystal clear. It is nothing but the call of Moses to the Lord of creation. It is this call that annoys and frightens. For there could be no room, nor shelter, for the rule of the bullies with the call to the Lord of Creation. Clearly, their kingdom take its stand upon ending God's Lordship over humanity by ending His Law, and by establishing themselves as lords besides God, making their own self-made laws for people to follow, enslaving them to those laws! No doubt, these are two opposite courses which could never meet; or two opposite religions that could never agree; or they represent two opposite lords that could not co-exist.

And Pharaoh did know this, and Pharaoh's courtiers too did know it. They were frightened at the very call of Moses and Aaron to the Lord of Creation. How much more was their fright now, when "the magician fell down prostrate, crying out, "We believe in the Lord of Creation-the Lord of Moses and Aaron'!" why, the magicians were no other than Priests of Paganism, who deified Pharaoh, and empowered him over people's necks in the name of religion!

41

Resist Today's World Pharaohs

Verily, Pharaoh represented Lucifer, while his people did not worship him, but Lucifer himself. And so, Moses was actually fighting against Lucifer and his henchmen. Today, there are spread thousands of modern Pharaohs throughout the world, in various forms and under different lordships. So if we ought to stand up against all these Modern Pharaohs, irrespective of their powers and standings, whether in the field of Politics, Economics, Imperialism, Democracy, Secularism, Communism, or any rank Atheism. Then, and only then, we can call ourselves as Goddists born to fight Satan and the Satanists. It will not do simply to write books like "The struggle for World", or "Pawns in the Game". That is clear. Hope you understand it?

42

Resort to Repression & Defeat

It is a law with every bully in the world that, when faced with Truth, he is sure to resort to repression. Also invariably, Pharaoh did the same in the case of these Truth-lorn magicians. He let loose that shockingly barbarous threat of his-"...But anon you shall see (the result of what you have done). I shall certainly cut off the hand of everyone of you and the foot opposite to it, and then have you all crucified". Nothing less than sheer torture, disfiguration and frightening deterrent!

The only recourse of bullies face with Truth, when unable to withstand it by proof and argument-the equipment of Falsehood against Naked Truth!

43

But the HUMAN SOUL when the reality of Faith become clear to it, it rises above earthly power, and despises bullish strength. Its belief triumphs over life. It looks down upon transitory passing away beside the eternal abode. It does not stop to ask: what to take and what to leave, what to seize and what to pay, what to gain and what to lose, and what to meet on the way-difficulties, thorns and sacrifices? For the shining, bright horizon is there before it, so that it looks at nothing whatever lying in the way. Thus the magicians proclaimed to Pharaoh:

125. They said, "Be it so! After all we have all (one day) to return to our Lord, (and so, we shall not mind any suffering involved in the process).

126. "Thou art taking vengeance on us simply because we have believed in the Signs of our Lord in the form they have come to us, (and we pray to God), "Lord! Grant us constancy in faith (and let no trials in life weaken our faith), and take our souls unto Thee as Muslims (who bow to Thy Will)," (The Heights 7:125-26).

44

Acknowledgement & Answer

George Knupffer

43 Bath Road

8th June, 1976 Bedford Park

Mr. Abdus-Samad Sharafuddin, P.O. Box 651,

Jeddah, Saudi Arabia

Dear Mr. Sharafuddin,

Thank you letter of the 1st June. I was very glad to have news from you again. I see you are now in Jeddah. Is that for a long time?

We are basically in the same camp. I shall reply in greater detail when I have received the continuation of your letter.

For years before his death I had a considerable correspondence with Commander Carr and know and have got his books. We were in complete agreement and he sold hundreds of copies of the first edition of "The Struggle for World Power" (1958). Of Course later editions have been amended and brought up to date.

What you say about Satanism is true. This cult in its many and

Various forms, is spreading everywhere.

Our camp has little time to mount the counter-attack, and in this respect we need the co-operation of the Islamic and Arab world. I set out the outlines in the latest edition of my book, which was sponsored by Saudi Arabian authorities. Have you got a copy? If not, I shall post one at once.

With kindest regards,

Your sincerely,

(Signed) George Knupffer

Abdus-Samad Sharafuddin

P.O. Box 651

Jeddah (Saudi Arabia)

Jeddah, 4 July 1976

Mr. George Knupffer,

43 Bath Road, Bedford Park,

London, W4. 1LJ

My dear Knupffer,

I am in receipt of your letter dated the 24th June, acknowledging my pages 9 to 15, which deal in particular with the great Luciferian Conspiracy concerning Jesus Christ and his Religion. The story of the Crucifixion of Christ forms one of the main themes in these pages which is as sensational, as it is vitally thought-provoking.

This is amply proved by your most emphatic remark saying:

"Regarding the Crucifixion of Christ and related matters, I am in complete disagreement with you, and fully and unreservedly accept the teaching of the Holy Orthodox Church, to which I belong".

For one thing, I must thank you for this candid statement, admitting that you fully accept the teaching of the Holy Orthodox Church. It has helped me to understand today the nature of your Creed as a Christian, as I was still wondering at the exact meaning of your statement last year (your letter dated 27.1.75), saying, "The true Christian Creed definitely proclaims the One God". This, of course, means Monotheism pure and simple. Whereas the Orthodox Church has accepted the doctrine of Trinity as its established Creed. And clearly, Trinity is Polytheism pure and simple. So I was being misled by this statement of yours to this day.

Dear Mr. Knupffer! Is "Religion" a matter based upon Reason and Common Sense, or upon Convention and Custom only? It is a straight, rational question, and the answer should be "it is based upon Reason, rather than Convention".

Regarding the Crucifixion of Christ, I have simply placed before you its two version-the Biblical and the Qur'anical. If you are willing to use your reason, it will be very easy for you to decide which one is reasonable, besides being highly respectable. So also, the question of Trinity V/s Monotheism.

It is not, at all, a question of agreeing or disagreeing with the Authentic Holy Text. Certainly, Christians have no proof of the existing Bible being the Original, authentic Word of God, while the Qur'an is the Authentic, unaltered Word of God.

Again, in accepting the Orthodox Church, you are proving yourself to be a mere "churchman" belonging to the Church and not to Christ. This is called "churchmanity" which is "religion cent ring in the church rather than in Christ". The Qur'an is calling Christians to become "rational Christians", rather than "conventional Churchmen".

The above statement on behalf of an enlightened person like you proves abundantly how strong is the hold of Convention upon people in matters religious. How difficult, nay, almost superhuman, it is to break it!

Like Christians, the majority of Muslims today are also conventional Muslims. Conventional Muslims might cooperate with Christians, but I was true Muslims to cooperate with Christians.

Abdus-Samad

Jeddah, 5th July 1976

(to be continued)

ERRATA

Page Line Wrong Right

14	10	ths	the	
17	26	infguen	ce	influence
22	18	had jim	and	and jinn had
23	4	way	away	
23	30	promise	their pro	omise
26	5	h	his	
28	5	tur	turn	
32	after 5		(The Fa	mily
		of 'Imran		
			3:59-60)
36	13	on,	son,	
41	14	end evil	and evil	
43	30	God'	God's	
44	26	Dictaors	ship Dic	etatorship
46	12	But was	But we	ere